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Minutes of the Meeting Held Wednesday 13th March 2024 at the Cavendish Memorial Hall at 7.30pm.  

Councillors present: Malcolm Halliday (Chair), Nicky Welch, Edward Gittins, Nicholas Vosper, Mark 

Freeman, Annette Williamott and Richard Dawkins. 

Also present: Kay Garner (Clerk), District Councillors Karen Richardson and Nick Clarke and 4 members of 

the public. 

 

1. Minutes Silence in respect of the late Mary Evans, County Councillor. 

A short tribute was read out by the Chair followed by all standing to observe a minutes silence.  

Further tributes were also given by members of the Parish Council and District Council.  All 

referenced Mary’s kindness and ability to make everyone she dealt with feel involved and validated.  

2. Acceptance of apologies for absence. 

Apologies were received from District Councillor Marion Rushbrook.  County Councillor Bobby 

Bennett. 

3. Declaration of Interest in items on the agenda and dispensation requests. 

No councillors declared an interest in any items on the agenda.  No dispensation requests were 

received. 

4. Approval of minutes of the meeting held on Wednesday 10th January 2024. 

It was resolved that the minutes were correct.  The Chair signed them. 

5. Public Session (20 minutes) 

The following issues were raised: 

• Potholes.  A parishioner hi-lighted the need to continue to report and complain about all of 

the potholes.  He noted that he himself had incurred damage to his vehicle due to one. 

• Dog Bin.  A parishioner asked if a dog bin could be installed at the Clare end of the village to 

service this area.  It was noted by members of the council that a previous request for one in 

Water Lane was not successful.  It was agreed to investigate the possibility of installing both 

of these. 

• Litter Bin.  A parishioner asked if the bin on the church wall could be replaced with a larger 

bin.  The current one is well used but constantly overflowing.  It was agreed that this would 

be looked into. 

• Cemetery Grounds.  A parishioner informed the council that the paths within the cemetery 

are in a poor condition.  Along with the surrounding grounds.  The Chair informed them that 

we have recently agreed a new grounds maintenance contract with a new company as the 

council were not satisfied with the quality of the previous service provided by West Suffolk 

County Council.  This will commence at the end of March. 

• Sue Ryder.   A representative from the Sue Ryder shop detailed the initial plans to 

commemorate the centenary of the birth of Sue Ryder this year.  The actual date is 3rd July 

2024 but a provisional date has been suggested of Saturday 6th July 2024.  Events would be 

held on the village green.  It will involve staff, volunteers, and members of the public and 

possibly dogs.  More offers of volunteers to assist on the day would be warmly received. (See 

16.) 
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6. County Districts Reports 

Bobby Bennett (Report Attached).   

Nick Clark 

• The budget has been set and emphasises that the council tax charge is up, borrowing on 

capital expenditure is up. 

• Archives are moving from Bury St Edmunds to Ipswich because of the Western Way Project in 

Bury St Edmunds being cancelled. 

• Discussions about the devolution of Suffolk means very little extra money over a very long 

period along with a lot of bureaucracy. 

• Working on get TR’s traffic regulation orders enforced after hours. 

• Money can be made available to contribute to the repair of the Memorial Hall kitchen floor. 

It was agreed that Marjoram Specialist Builders, who were the previous contractors, to be 

contacted.  Action: Parish Clerk  

 

Karen Richardson regrets that the Parish Council were unable to resolve the issue with the County 

Council Grounds Services despite her efforts to escalate it to the highest possible level. 

 

7. Finance 

a) Financial Report January/February 2024 

This was approved and signed by the Chair. 

This will be included in the renewal letters sent to the allotment holders. 

 

8. Councillor Reports 

Richard Dawkins  

Contact has been made with a company that will carry out the groundworks for the Play Area on the 

green. This would be replacing the woodchip with a rubber surface and then build the play area on 

top. They will also obtain quotes for the replacement equipment.  Agreed that quotes should be 

obtained.  Action: Richard 

Mark Freeman  

Advised that a tree in Water Lane needs to be removed along with the clearing of the culvert to 

ensure water flows freely.  If this is reported three times to highways then money can be obtained to 

fund this by the Parish Council.  Action: Mark 

Mobile Speed Camera has been removed.  This will be located and redeployed elsewhere in the 

village. 

Nicky Welch  

Kitchen Floor needs repairing as soon as possible.  Thank you to Nick Clark for offer of a contribution 

to this.  It was agreed that Marjoram Specialist Builders, who were the previous contractors, to be contacted.  

Action: Parish Clerk 
Annette Williamott  

Reported that the current person who is managing the Orchard would like some support or to be 

replaced.  It was agreed that the Parish Council would actively seek this. 

Pre-School Lease.  To be reviewed at the next Finance Committee meeting.  Add to the Agenda.  

Action: Parish Clerk 

Cemetery.  The contact details for the clerk needs updating to show the new clerk. 
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Action: Parish Clerk 

Edward Gittins  

Detailed the process involving the removal of the planning related to Nether Road.  It was agreed by 

the Parish Council no further or actions be made to the planners. 

 

Nicholas Vosper  

Noted that all allotments plots are now being used and thanked the Parish Clerk for her assistance in 

ensuring that all have been paid for along with the new tenancy agreements. 

9. Chair Report 

After meeting with the interim manager of the Orchard, the idea for a ‘picking day’, as mentioned in 
the previous minutes, was not feasible as the trees fruited at different times during the season.  
The CCA requested to locate more flower tubs at the east end of the village. As these areas are not 
the Councils responsibility, they should check with Suffolk Highways or the District Council about 
ownership.  
An updated Parish footpath map has been produced and will be published on the website.  
The new defibrillator has now been installed at the Sue Ryder shop.  
Agreed that a small tree can be cut down in the cemetery (it is not in the Conservation Area) which 
was growing too close to a resident’s fence. Resident has agreed to plant new tree to replace it in a 
more suitable place.  
The Parish Clerk has now successfully completed their 3-month probation period. 
 

10. To receive an update on the list of actions agreed at the last meeting. 

All actions had been completed except for planning related to 12. 

 

11. Planning Applications 
• DC/24/0050/FUL 

Proposal:  Full planning application – barn for machinery store and workshop (following demolition of an 

existing barn) 

Location: The Barn, Kiln Farm, Melford Road, Cavendish.  CO108AA 

Parish Council Response: No Objection 

Parish Council Observation:  We have no objection in principle.  However, we wish to query the status of the bat 

survey. 

• DC/24/0052/LB 

Proposal: Application for listed building consent- a removal and replacement of render b. repairs to timber 

frame. 

Location: Church Farm, Road from Peacocks to The Green, Cavendish, Suffolk.  CO108BP 

Parish Council Response: No Objection 

• DC/24/0113/TCA 

Proposal:  Trees in a conservation area notification- four hornbeam trees pollard to approximately 10 metres 

above ground level. 

Location: Overhall, Road from Peacocks to The Green, Cavendish. CO108BP 

Parish Council Response: No Objection 

• DC/24/0223/HH 

Proposal:  Householder planning application – single storey rear extension. 

Location:  6 Dalhams, Poole Street, Cavendish, Suffolk. CO108BE 

Parish Council Response: No Objection 

• DC/24/0246/LB 

Proposal:  Application for listed building consent – replacement of four windows to first floor east elevation. 
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Location:  Church Farm, Road for Peacocks to The Green, Cavendish.  CO10 8BP. 

Parish Council Response: No Objection 

 

 

12. Tommy Soldier Statue 

All in agreement to have the Statue located next to the bench facing the War Memorial on The 

Green.  Planning permission may be required.  To be checked.   Action: Ted Gittins 

13. Grounds Maintenance Contract 

The new one year contract has been awarded to Top Garden Services.  This was after obtaining three 

quotes which included the previous contractor of West Suffolk Council.  The maintenance of all areas 

will be looked after by this company and our existing contractor James Munro Landscaping. 

 

14. Drain Doctor Quote 

Following the quote obtained from Drain Doctor another blockage occurred.  This situation was 

attended by another company, Dynorod.  They found the blockage was due to blue paper towels 

being disposed of by flushing by the pre-school children.  The Pre-School subsequently paid for this 

invoice and advised that they would no longer be using paper towels but a towel roll. 

 

15. EV Charging Points. 

Agreement in principle for 2 EV Charging Points to be installed at the Memorial Hall.  Further 

investigation to determine if their will be any cost to the Parish Council before the proposal is passed. 

 

16. Sue Ryder Celebrations 

It was unanimously agreed that the Village Green can be used for the celebrations. 

 

17. Use of the Village Green 

Cavendish Community Association 

• Monday 6th May. Beating the Bounds of the Cavendish Parish 13 mile walk around the Parish 
boundary, commencing from the village green at 11am. The CCA will seek permission from the 
landowners across which the boundary crosses, and not hold the event until all are in written 
agreement. 

• Sat/Sun 8/9 June - Open gardens. We may wish to have a couple of stalls selling plants or 
programmes on the green during this time. 

• Sat 31 Aug Annual village fete and Scarecrow Festival on the village green.  

• Sat 2nd Nov - Annual fireworks and bonfire evening on the village green. We would propose lifting 
and relaying the turf as we did last year.  

Rover Car Rally 

• Sunday 28th April – 10/12 Vehicles 

Unanimously agreed to allow the use of the green for these events. 

18. His Majesty The King Portrait 

The Local Government Association are offering a free portrait of the King.  All agreed to accept this 

offer.  Action: Parish Clerk 
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19. War Graves Signage 

The clerk reported that the previous application had not been processed possibly due to their 

member of staff leaving.  It has now been added to the list to be installed.  Likely within the next 

three months but no longer than 12 months. 

 

20. Correspondence 

None 

 

21. Any other business for noting or including on the next agenda of the next meeting on Wednesday 

8th May 2024. 

Tommy Soldier Statue (see 12) 

There being no further business the meeting closed at 9:30pm. 
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 Suffolk County Council Report 

February 2024 

Dear All,  

It is with deep sadness that I start my report to Clare Division by paying tribute to Mary Evans who sadly died last month.    Mary 

worked tirelessly as County Councillor to Clare Division for 8 years and was Deputy Leader at Suffolk County Council. She will be 

greatly missed.  

Please see my report below.  You will note from the second item that I have been asked to move portfolio and am now the cabinet 

member for Children and Young People’s Services.  

Kind regards 

Bobby 

Suffolk One Network  

This is a quick reminder about the website one.network. It is a free-to-view website, with large-ranging sources of roadworks and 

traffic disruption information in the UK.  

The one.network map enables highway authorities to communicate authoritative up-to-date information about roadworks, events 

and other activities on the highway. 

Users can register for email alerts about upcoming roadworks affecting their area. This is particularly useful for informing 

residents on future works.  

Greater focus on SEND in Suffolk County Council cabinet reshuffle 

  
Special educational needs and disabilities has been given an even greater focus as part of a reshuffle of Suffolk County Council’s 
cabinet announced today. 
 
Experienced cabinet member Cllr Andrew Reid will take the role of cabinet member for SEND and education. The role previously 
included oversight of skills, but to enable more political focus and accountability on urgent improvements on SEND services, this 
has now been moved to Cllr Richard Smith to sit alongside his existing responsibilities for economic development, transport 

Councillor Bobby Bennett 

County Councillor for Clare Division 
07813551959 
Bobby.bennett@suffolk.gov.uk 
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strategy and waste. Cllr Debbie Richards will support Cllr Reid as deputy cabinet member for SEND. A new SEND Improvement 
Board is also being established to help drive forward reform. 
 
Continuing the changes to children and young people (CYP) leadership, serving cabinet member Cllr Bobby Bennett has been 
appointed as cabinet member for CYP services. Two deputy cabinet members have been promoted to cabinet roles – Cllr Philip 
Faircloth-Mutton is now cabinet member for equality and communities and Cllr Craig Rivett is cabinet member for public health 
and public protection. 
 
Alongside these changes, further new faces come in as deputy cabinet members. Cllr Nadia Cenci becomes deputy cabinet 

member for property and county farms, Cllr David Roach becomes deputy cabinet member for fostering and adoption and Cllr 

Heike Sowa joins as deputy cabinet member for transformation.  

A full list of the new cabinet and deputy cabinet members is below. 
 
Cabinet Members 
Leader – Cllr Matthew Hicks 
Deputy Leader and Finance and Environment – Cllr Richard Rout  
SEND and Education – Cllr Andrew Reid* 
Economic Development, Transport Strategy, Waste and Skills – Cllr Richard Smith MVO* 
Children and Young People’s Services – Cllr Bobby Bennett* 
Public Health and Public Protection – Cllr Craig Rivett* 
Equality and Communities – Cllr Philip Faircloth-Mutton* 
Adult Care – Cllr Beccy Hopfensperger 
Ipswich, Operation Highways and Flooding – Cllr Paul West  
 
Deputy Cabinet Members 
Transport Strategy - Cllr Alexander Nicoll 
Highway Drainage – Cllr Steve Wiles 
Protected Landscapes and Archaeology – Cllr Melanie Vigo di Gallidoro 
County Farms and Property – Cllr Nadia Cenci* 
Fostering and Adoption – Cllr David Roach* 
Transformation – Cllr Heike Sowa* 
SEND – Cllr Debbie Richards* 
 
*Indicates a change to the previous Cabinet Member and Deputy Cabinet Member roles. 
 

Suffolk DVD counterfeiter receives suspended sentence 

A man who made thousands of pounds from pirating DVDs of films and TV shows has been given a suspended prison sentence 
following a case brought by Suffolk County Council’s Trading Standards team. 

John Williams received a 16-month term, suspended for two years, plus a fine of £7,500 after pleading guilty to two offences 
related to the sale, supply and manufacture of counterfeit DVDs. 

Williams, 72, of Pot Kiln Road, Great Cornard, Suffolk, was also ordered by Ipswich Crown Court to pay a Proceeds of Crime Order 
of £77,182, as the criminal benefit he made from the sales of counterfeit discs, plus pay prosecution costs of £42,870. 

Suffolk Trading Standards began investigating after receiving a report of fake cult and classic DVDs being sold online. 

Test purchases were carried out and the discs analysed, which confirmed them to be counterfeit. 

Titles examined included Wonder Woman 1984, Shazam, X Men Apocalypse and TV programmes The Strange World of Gurney 
Slade and Dial 999. 

More than 40,000 copied DVDs were seized from his home in October 2021 along with computers, disc burners, a colour 
photocopier with print outs of DVD box paper insert sleeves, and address label stickers. 
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Analysis of the seized computers found Williams had sold fake DVDs when attending film and TV fairs, mainly in London, making 
up to £1,500 per fair, and that he had a wide network of customers in the UK and abroad. 

Williams pleaded guilty to one offence under the Copyright, Designs and Patents Act 1998 and one under the Trademark Act 
1994. 

Graham Crisp, Head of Suffolk Trading Standards, said the original complainant, a UK company called Network Distributing Ltd of 
London, would purchase copyright licencing rights and restore and remaster the content of classic TV and films for DVD. 

However, the company ceased trading in June last year with the loss of nearly 30 jobs. 

Anyone wanting to report the sale of illegal goods should contact Trading Standards via Citizens Advice Consumer Service on 0808 
223 1133. 

£150,000 Home Office funding announced to support Serious Violence work in Suffolk 

Suffolk’s Safer Stronger Communities Board has announced a fund of £150,000, which will support work to tackle serious violence 

in Suffolk.  

The £150,000 funding from the Home Office will support Suffolk’s Serious Violence Strategy. Organisations can bid for funding for 

specific projects, which support the work of Suffolk’s Serious Violence Strategy. Allocation of funding will be managed through 

Suffolk Community Foundation.    

In January 2023, the Government introduced a Serious Violence Duty on public bodies to ensure relevant services work together 

to share knowledge and target interventions to prevent serious violence.  

The Serious Violence Duty has given partners in Suffolk the opportunity to reflect on the current countywide system for tackling 

violent crime and in response to this, Suffolk’s Safer Stronger Communities Board has published its Serious Violence Strategy.  

The strategy brings together work already taking place across the system to tackle serious violence, such as the existing Criminal 

Exploitation, Violence Against Women and Girls and Combatting Drugs strategies.  

By bringing this work together in one place, the Serious Violence Strategy aims to improve partnership working, using a whole 

system approach to tackle serious violence in Suffolk, focusing on young people and communities at risk of becoming involved in 

serious violence, creating a safer place for communities to live and thrive. 

The strategy encompasses four core themes:  

1. Prevention and early intervention: Focus resources and commissioning of interventions that are preventative, improving 

outcomes for young people.  

2. Safety of young people: Use evidence led approaches to identify communities of greatest need.  

3. Communication and engagement: Work with communities to continue to develop innovative solutions and promote successes. 

Use engagement opportunities to support evaluation of initiatives and review strategy aims.  

4. Strengthening the System: Continue to collaborate, innovate, and work in partnership to create a whole system approach to 

tackling serious violence. 

Visitor attractions invited to join ‘Good Journey’ scheme 

Suffolk Growth Partnership and Suffolk County Council have teamed up with the national organisation ‘Good Journey’ – the UK 
experts in car-free leisure – in a push to cut carbon emissions and widen access to our leisure, culture and nature for more 
people. 

The initiative, launching in March 2024, supports Suffolk’s Greenest County journey towards a carbon net zero visitor economy 
and will welcome car-free visitors to an array of attractions across Suffolk. 
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Around 25 local tourism and visitor attractions are now invited to join the Suffolk Good Journey scheme offering residents and 
visitors discounts and incentives to leave the car at home and explore more of the county on foot, by bike or using public 
transport. Suffolk visitor attractions participating will be supported and feature on goodjourney.org.uk – providing easy travel 
information and discounts to domestic and international visitors. 

Visitor attractions participating in the Suffolk Good Journey scheme will also form part of a marketing campaign showcasing 
sustainable tourism visits to Suffolk, offering adventures by train, bus, bike and foot to suit all ages and tastes – from exploring 
the towns, coast and countryside, and local food and drink delicacies to discovering the cultural and heritage attractions and film 
locations. 

Visitor attractions and venues interested in joining Suffolk Good Journey county can find out more details by contacting Loretta 
Jones at Good Journey on loretta@goodjourney.org.uk or info@suffolkgrowth.co.uk 

Fake university website shut down by Suffolk Trading Standards 

A website for a fake university aiming to scam money from overseas students has been shut down by Suffolk Trading Standards. 

Calling itself the College of Suffolk, the website claimed the university had been founded in 1990 and was located on Queen 
Street in Ipswich. 

Quoting yearly fees ranging from £3,500 to £8,900, it claimed to offer courses in acting, musical theatre, dance and performance. 

The site used images of the real University of Suffolk and even had a page promoting the county, saying how it was home to its 
own breed of horses, breweries and famous celebrities such as singer Ed Sheeran. 

A foreword by college ‘President’ Dr Stephen Spinks talked of how it provides “exciting learning opportunities in business, human 
resources, accountancy, finance, musician (sic) and art – all critical areas for the world of work.” 

It is the second time such a fake college has been foiled by Trading Standards – an identical scam using the same name and 
information was closed down in 2019. 

The website was being run from Hong Kong and while Suffolk Trading Standards have had no reports of victims in  

Trading Standards says anyone considering applying for a college course can beat degree fraud through the Higher Education 
Degree Datacheck (HEDD) website https://hedd.ac.uk/ where people can: 

• Check whether a university or college is an official degree awarding body by using the look-up service 

• Download free toolkits allowing employers, universities and colleges to tackle degree fraud 

• Check original degree certificates with the issuing university 

Degree fraud can be reported to the HEDD fraud team on 020 8148 2400. 

If you have concerns about a website, please report it to Trading Standards via 0808 223 1133. 

1,400-year-old Anglo-Saxon artefacts now on display in West Suffolk 

Archaeological finds from a popular exhibition at the National Trust’s Sutton Hoo, are now on display at the West Stow Anglo-

Saxon Village and Museum. 

 

Rendlesham Revealed: The Heart of a Kingdom AD 400-800 will be on display until 23 July 2024. Over 50 archaeological finds 
from the original exhibition are on public view, including gold jewellery, coinage, and food remains. 

The display focuses on the main story of royal Rendlesham at its height when it was the power centre of the early East Anglian 
kingdom 1,400 years ago. 
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Suffolk County Council Archaeological Service is curating the display to celebrate the “Rendlesham Revealed” community 
archaeology project funded by The National Lottery Heritage Fund, made possible thanks to National Lottery players. 

The objects are on loan from Colchester and Ipswich Museums and from Suffolk County Council’s Archaeological Service, some of 
those on display include: 

• Gold and garnet dress accessories and weaponry fittings, used by the highest levels of society, such as warriors and 
royalty 

o A copper-alloy gilt horse-harness fitting, with garnet and shell centre inlay with a zoomorphic interlace design 
o A gold-and-garnet pyramid mount used on sword scabbards 

• Gold, silver and copper-alloy coinage. More coinage of the 6th to 8th centuries has been found at Rendlesham than 
anywhere else in England, suggesting that Rendlesham played a crucial role in encouraging trade and the use of money 
across south-east Suffolk and beyond 

• Imported objects from across Europe suggests long-distance contacts, gift giving and trade 
o A gold circular pendant made of impressed gold sheet of a form which originated in southern Scandinavia in the 

5th century 
o An unusual silver brooch in the form of a horse-and-rider, similar to examples found in modern-day France and 

the Netherlands in the later 5th century 

• Objects representing the ordinary population of farmers and craftworkers, including belt buckles, pins and weaving items 

• Animal bone, the rubbish from butchery, cooking and eating, which tells us about farming practices and feasting 

The temporary display is now open at West Stow Anglo-Saxon Village and Museum until 23 July 2024. Entry to see the display is 
included in the normal admission charge to the museum. 

A virtual interactive tour of the original exhibition at Sutton Hoo is also planned in the coming months, including video interviews 
with the archaeologists themselves. 

To find out more about the Rendlesham Revealed project visit: heritage.suffolk.gov.uk/rendlesham 

Council to propose new funding for arts & heritage in Suffolk 

Suffolk County Council is today (26th January) announcing its intention to create a new funding pot open to all arts and heritage 

organisations in the county. 

• Core funding for nine arts and heritage organisations still to cease after 2024/25 

• New £500,000 funding pot proposed from 2025/26, open to all arts and heritage organisations in Suffolk 

• Proposal to be tabled at Cabinet meeting on 30 January 

Following this week’s announcement from government that £600 million of further funding will be available to local councils, the 
council intends to propose a new £500,000 project fund to which all Suffolk’s arts and heritage organisations can apply. 

However, this does not alter the difficult financial decisions the council is having to make so that it can prioritise spending on 
services like SEND, home to school transport and children in care. An extra £74 million is still needed over the next two years to 
protect the county’s most vulnerable adults and children. 

Proposals to end the core funding of £528,000 of nine arts and heritage organisations after the 2024/25 financial year, are still in 
place. This funding will be replaced with the new £500,000 project funding pot, open to all arts and heritage organisations, from 
April 2025. 

The new £500,000 fund would contribute to delivering on the council’s ambitions such as looking after the health and wellbeing 
of Suffolk’s residents, particularly those most in need of extra support to live as safely, independently, and healthily as possible. 

The impact of the government announcement for further funding for councils will be discussed at Suffolk County Council’s 
Cabinet Meeting on 30 January 2024, where proposals will be explored. 
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Trading Standards seize 2,007 illegal vapes in Ipswich 

Suffolk Trading Standards has seized more than 2,000 illegal nicotine vapes from shops in Ipswich. 

The devices were recovered from three shops in the borough by trading standards officers checking for compliance on advice 
issued after previous visits. 

The businesses will now be subject to further investigation to consider whether they should face further action, which could 
include prosecution. 

The legal UK limit on nicotine content in disposable electronic cigarettes is no more than 2% (20mg/ml) and must not exceed 2ml 
in capacity (around 600 puffs). 

The disposable products seized contained oversized tanks, giving between 3,500 to up to more than 10,000 puffs. 

The seizures saw 964 found at one shop, 867 in the second and 176 in the third. 

Last November a total of 1,913 vapes were seized from shops in Lowestoft, Felixstowe, and Ipswich, while a further 2,500 were 
recovered in September from a shop in Ipswich. Investigations into these seizures continue. 

Used properly, vapes and e-cigarettes can be a successful way of helping people to stop smoking. 

But criminals are capitalising on this, leading to a market for illegal vapes. In addition, some retailers sell vapes to underage 
children by using colourful packaging and sweet flavours. 

The Government announced on Monday January 29 that it intends to ban disposable vapes to tackle the rising number of young 
people taking up vaping. It will also bring in measures to prevent vapes being marketed at children and to target underage sales. 

Consumers can ensure the nicotine vape that they are purchasing is legal by checking the following: 

• That the tank of a vape is a maximum size of 2ml, and the largest refill bottle is 10ml in size or less 

• That all liquids come in childproof bottles displaying nicotine warnings and have an accompanying safety leaflet 

• That vapes have a nicotine strength of no more than 20mg/ml, or 2% 

• That a maximum number of around 600 puffs is offered 

Always buy vaping products from a reputable supplier such as a specialist vape shop, pharmacy, supermarket or a UK-based 
online retailer so they are covered by UK safety and quality regulations. 

Anyone who suspects that a business is inappropriately selling vaping materials can report this in confidence to Suffolk Trading 
Standards via the Citizens Advice Consumer helpline on 0808 223 1133. 

Suffolk local area partnership commits to urgent improvements to SEND services and apologises to families 

The partnership responsible for overseeing and delivering services for children and young people with Special Educational Needs 

and Disabilities (SEND) in Suffolk have apologised to families and commits to urgent action to strengthen and accelerate 

improvement plans following an inspection by Ofsted and the Care Quality Commission. 

• Ofsted and CQC Inspection Report finds significant concerns with SEND services 

• The Local Area Partnership promise urgent action to accelerate and strengthen improvement plans 

• Senior leaders offer joint apology to Suffolk families 

The inspection, which took place in November, highlighted that ‘there are widespread and/or systemic failings leading to 
significant concerns’ about the experiences and outcomes of children and young people with SEND. The report can be read here. 

The local area partnership which delivers SEND services is made up of Suffolk County Council, the NHS Suffolk and North East 
Essex Integrated Care Board (ICB) and NHS Norfolk and Waveney ICB. 
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The inspection report, published January 30th, identifies two priority actions as follows: 

1. The partnership should work more collaboratively and effectively to improve strategic planning. This needs to deliver systems 
with measurable impact that will create better experiences and outcomes for children and young people with SEND. 

2. Leaders should cooperate to take urgent action to improve the timeliness and quality of the statutory Education Health Care 
plan process, Education Health Care plan needs assessments and Education Health Care plans and annual reviews. This should 
ensure that plans meaningfully capture the views and aspirations of children and young people with SEND and their families, so 
that they get the right support at the right time. 

The local area partnership is now implementing a number of urgent actions. These include the proposed investment of £4.4 
million into SEND services next year by Suffolk County Council (subject to Full Council agreement on February 15), and the 
establishment of a Suffolk SEND Improvement Board, which will be chaired by an Independent Chair, to oversee the improvement 
plan and actions needed. A new SEND Strategy is also in the process of being co-produced with parents and carers to set the 
strategic direction. 

Alongside key priorities, the report identifies a number of areas where the partnership is working well. These include: 

• In some areas, the local area partnership has worked successfully to improve services 

• Strong levels of capital investment have increased the availability of special school places 

• Initiatives to equip professionals in schools, such as the online tool to support schools, Valuing SEND or VSEND, are 
showing early signs of impact 

• Several health teams support families sensitively and successfully, including the neonatal physiotherapy service 

• Social care teams are effective. Social work assessments and reviews are comprehensive and helpful. 

• Many providers, such as schools and colleges, praise their relationship with the local area partnership 

As a result of this inspection, a monitoring inspection will be carried out within approximately 18 months. The local area 
partnership is now required to prepare and submit a priority action plan to address the identified areas for priority action. 

The Ofsted and CQC report follows two years of significant investment into the way SEND services are delivered in Suffolk. 
Reform progress has been monitored by the Department for Education, who reported in March 2023, that progress was 
‘reassuring’ and noted ‘the leadership’s commitment to improvement in a wide range of areas’. 

Significant pieces of reform include: 

• Investment of more than £55 million to create more than 1,250 additional places in specialist and mainstream schools 

• Creation of specialist SEND support teams and training for all Suffolk schools to support them to meet the additional 
needs of children in mainstream schools 

• Proposed investment of £4.4m in 2024/25 and £3.4m in 2025/26 to expand our statutory SEND teams and secure 
sufficient educational psychology resource to improve the quality and timeliness of Education Health and Care 
assessments and reviews 

• The ICB has invested £700,000 in recurring funding in the voluntary and community sector to provide support for families 
waiting for these diagnoses, as well as co-producing a new parent resource pack as part of the Suffolk Local Offer 
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Bank Account Payments To 29th February 2024. 

Date TO WHOM Chequ
e /DD 

Amount ADMIN MISC 
Other 

Cemetery
/ 
Allotment
s 

Street 
Clean/Maint
. 

Grass
/ 
Trees 

Hall 
Maint. 

Hall 
Services 

VAT S137 

09/01/2
4 

J Murcott 
Hall 
Cleaning 

23256 228.45             228.45     

15/01/2
4 

West 
Suffolk 
(Bins) 

DD 26.84     26.84             

15/01/2
4 

West 
Suffolk 
(Bins) 

DD 35.74     35.74             

15/01/2
4 

West 
Suffolk 
(Bins) 

DD 53.68       53.68           

18/01/2
4 

Speedwatc
h - Jacket 
Clean 

23259 54.80   54.80               

22/01/2
4 

Music 
Licence - 
Hall 

23260 426.00             426.00     

23/01/2
4 

N.Welch - 
Hall 
Expenses 

23254 27.47             27.47     

23/01/2
4 

A.Williamot
t Cemetery 
Trees 

23262 148.25     148.25             

23/01/2
4 

A.Williamot
t - Warm 
Wed 
Expenses 

23261 136.53   136.53               

24/01/2
4 

Water Bill - 
Allotments 

23264 85.99     85.99             

25/01/2
4 

British Gas 
(Electric) 

DD 868.04             824.64 43.40   

26/01/2
4 

Chubb F&S DD 19.74             16.45 3.29   

26/01/2
4 

K.Garner - 
SALC 
Training 
Course 

23263 108.00 108.00                 

26/01/2
4 

Clerk 
Wages (K 
Garner) 

23266 605.37 605.37                 

26/01/2
4 

Stamps - K 
Garner 

23267 30.00 30.00                 

29/01/2
4 

HMRC - NI 
Payment 

23258 369.29 369.29                 

30/01/2
4 

James 
Munro 
Landscapin
g 

23265 157.50       157.50           
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Bank Account Receipts to 29th February 2024. 
 

 

 

Date Source Amount Admin. Cemetery Allotments Other Hall 
Bookings 

Hall 
Other 

VAT 

03/01/24 Hall Hire - K 
Vatter (Yoga) 

125.00         125.00     

03/01/24 Hall Hire - K 
Vatter (Yoga) 

25.00         25.00     

08/01/24 Hall Hire - Cricket 
Club 

22.00         22.00     

09/01/24 Hall Hire - 
Astromical 
Society 

44.00         44.00     

10/01/24 Hall Hire - Mens 
Badminton 

100.00         100.00     

14/01/24 Electric - Pre-
School 

300.16           300.16   

02/02/2
4 

J Murchott 
Hall 
Cleaning 

23269 218.52             218.52     

19/02/2
4 

Clerk 
Wages (K 
Garner) 

23272 689.14 689.14                 

23/02/2
4 

British Gas 
(Electric) 

DD 230.93             219.38 11.55   

26/02/2
4 

Printer 
Ink/Paper 
(K Garner) 

23273 21.74 21.74                 

26/02/2

4 

Water Urn 

for Hall (A. 
Williamott) 

23270 54.99             76.80     

26/02/2
4 

N.Vosper - 
SALC 

Training 
Course 

23271 76.80                   

27/02/2

4 

Chubb 

F&S 

DD 19.74             16.45 3.29   

   

Total 

for 
period 

4693.55 1823.5
4 

191.33 296.82 211.18 0.00 0.00 2054.1
6 

61.53 0.00 

 
  b/fwd  45072.5

1 
6608.6

4 
2907.0

4 
748.48 3730.36 0.00 8911.7

2 
3077.5

0 
2160.1

4 
100.0

0 

 
  c/fwd  49766.0

6 

8432.1

8 

3098.3

7 

1045.30 3941.54 0.00 8911.7

2 

5131.6

6 

2221.6

7 

100.0

0 
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16/01/24 Hall Hire - CCA 44.00         44.00     

17/01/24 Cemetery Fees - 
Hornsby 

300.00   300.00           

18/01/24 Cavendish Pre-
School Rent 

250.00         250.00     

19/01/24 Hall Hire - Deposit 25.00         25.00     

22/01/24 Hall - Meters 338.00           338.00   

30/01/24 Hall Hire - Deposit 25.00         25.00     

30/01/24 Hall Hire - 
Gainsborough 

130.00         130.00     

30/01/24 Hall Hire - Ladies 
Badminton 

60.50         60.50     

01/02/24 Allotment 
Renewal Fee 
(Lockwood) 

100.00     100.00         

01/02/24 Allotment 
Renewal Fee 
(Laxton) 

40.00     40.00         

01/02/24 Allotment 
Renewal Fee 
(Blake) 

180.00     180.00         

01/02/24 Allotment 
Renewal Fee 
(Childs) 

20.00     20.00         

02/02/24 HMRC VAT Return 5345.65             5345.65 

03/02/24 Allotment 
Renewal Fee 
(Quealy) 

60.00     60.00         

04/02/24 Allotment 
Renewal Fee 
(James) 

20.00     20.00         

04/02/24 Allotment 
Renewal Fee 
(Grayson) 

20.00     20.00         

04/02/24 Allotment 
Renewal Fee 
(Gittins) 

40.00     40.00         

06/02/24 Allotment 
Renewal Fee 
(Wingield) 

40.00     40.00         

06/02/24 Hall Hire - Koalas  270.00         270.00     
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08/02/24 Hall Hire - K 
Vatter (Yoga) 

175.00         175.00     

08/02/24 Allotment 
Renewal Fee 
(Grimwood) 

40.00     40.00         

08/02/24 Allotment 
Renewal Fee 
(Macdonald) 

20.00     20.00         

09/02/24 Hall Hire - Tea 
Dance/Strollercise 

22.00         22.00     

12/02/24 Allotment 
Renewal Fee 
(Freeman) 

40.00     40.00         

13/02/24 Hall Hire - Deposit 
(C Fordham) 

25.00         25.00     

14/05/24 Hall Hire - 
Illuminators Quiz 
Night 

10.00         10.00     

14/02/24 Hall Hire - History 
Society 

440.00         440.00     

15/02/24 Hall Hire - Deposit 
(C Cooper) 

25.00         25.00     

19/02/24 Hall Hire - 
Cavendish Pre 
School 

250.00         250.00     

19/02/24 Martin Hardy & 
Son (Barker) 

150.00   150.00           

20/02/24 Eastern Power 
Network 

11.33       11.33       

24/02/24 Allotment 
Renewal Fee 
(Hupe) 

40.00     40.00         

27/02/24 Hall Hire - 
Cavendish 
Community Ass 

154.00         154.00     

28/02/24 Hall Meters 
(Cash) 

348.00           348.00   

29/02/24 Hall Hire - 
Gainsborough 

130.00         130.00     

29/02/24 Hall Hire Deposit - 
(Chapman) 

25.00         25.00     

 
 
 
 
  

        

 
 Total for 2 mths 
to 29/02/24 

9829.64 0.00 450.00 660.00 11.33 2376.50 986.16 5345.65 
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 b/wd 101742.13 

       

 
 Total 111571.77 

       

 
 Less Expenses to 
29/02/24 

49766.06 
       

 
 net 61805.71 

       

          

 
 Earmarked Funds 
as at 29/02/24 

  
Bank 
account 
29/02/24 

  
    

 
 Cavendish 
Flowers 

634.96 
 

    
    

 
 War Memorial 3000.00 

 
Current  51769.73 

    

 
 Memorial Hall 0.00 

 
Savings  9512.07 

    

 
 Traffic 
Management 

6030.00 
 

    
    

 
 Total earmarked 
funds 

9664.96 
 

    
    

 
 Reserve 51616.84 

 
    

    

 Total  61281.80 
 

Total 61281.80 
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